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Whatôs That 

Snake? has visited 

over 1000 children 

in 14 schools 

throughout 

Herefordshire, and 

the response has 

been tremendous.  

Nigel has found 

that children really 

engage with the 

reptiles and he, 

and their teachers, 

are impressed by 

how much 

knowledge they have absorbed. 

The project plans to visit 40 schools during its 

course.  With such positive feedback a Whatôs That 

Snake? DVD and a teachersô pack for schools are 

being planned. 

A species identification/recording leaflet, with an 

added return section for details of reptile sightings, 

and a reptile habitat management guide, aimed at 

landowners have been produced by the project. 

Source: HART Newsletter 21 (July 2009) 

Avon Amphibian and Reptile GroupAvon Amphibian and Reptile Group  

Iain Adderton  

Volunteers from the Avon Amphibian and Reptile 

Group have been given permission to undertake 

reptile surveys in two cemeteries, one in Bath and 

one in Bristol. Both cemeteries are managed with a 

view to conserving wildlife while maintaining the 

needs of visitors (both past, present and future!). 

The mix of tall ruderal vegetation, collapsed 

headstones and subsided graves provides excellent 

reptile habitat.  

The survey in Bath is ongoing and the results are 

being passed to Bath andNorth East Somerset 

Council so that they can continue to manage the site 
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Herefordshire Amphibian and Reptile Herefordshire Amphibian and Reptile 

TeamTeam  

Herefordshire Amphibian and Reptile Team is almost 

mid-way through an ambitious, two -year reptile 

project Whatôs That Snake?   The project has 

reached over 5000 members of the public through 

school visits, roadshows, survey training and talks, 

far exceeding initial expectations and demonstrating 

the great interest 

out there for 

Britainôs óless 

understoodô 

wildlife. 

Project Officer 

Nigel Hand 

(Hereford Nature 

Trust,  01432 

356872) has 

spent much of 

the reptile 

activity season of 

spring and 

summer training 

teams of 

volunteers to 

survey known 

reptile sites and 

record their 

findings.  Four 

surveys have 

been set up, 

including one 

covering the 

Malvern Hills.  Volunteer surveyors have proved 

extremely enthusiastic with many of them making far 

more visits to their site than the prescribed four.  

Feedback has included photographs of not only 

adders, grass snakes, common lizards and slow-

worm but even Herefordshireôs first sighting of a 

black adder.   Further site surveys are planned for 

2010.   
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to further promote reptile and amphibian 

populations. The survey in Bristol has added to the 

existing information on the status and extent of the 

resident slow-worm population.  

Bristol Water Plc. has kindly given permission for a 

grass snake survey at Chew Lake, initiated last year, 

to continue and incorporate new areas.  In 2008, a 

small area of habitat containing two ponds was found 

to support a good population of snakes with five 

being found under ten mats placed around the 

margins of one pond. Surveys this year have 

recorded snakes at previously unrecorded locations 

and continue to demonstrate the value of the existing 

ponds with young snakes being captured. 

In addition to the surveys, Bristol Water Plc. has 

agreed to the creation of compost heaps around the 

ponds to provide additional egg laying sites and also 

to build two reptile hibernacula. The value to the 

compost and hibernacula will be discovered next 

yearé fingers crossed! 

From ARAG News Summer 2009. 

Cumbria Amphibian and Reptile Group  Cumbria Amphibian and Reptile Group    

CARG relaunched in February, with a well attended 

meeting in Ambleside that served to demonstrate the 

level of enthusiasm the county.  Activities 

commenced immediately with a number of toad 

patrols taking place across the county and a number 

of previously un-recorded sites being identified. Paul 

Baker led a  NARRS training event at Silloth in April, 

which resulted in a number of members gaining 

NARRS licenses for conducting great crested newt 

surveys; as a result of this three new NARRS squares 

have been surveyed this year with at least one 

producing good numbers of great crested and 

Around the ARGs  

palmate newts.  A two -day joint meeting with 

Yorkshire ARG was held at Sandscale Hawes on the 

29th and 30th of May which involved a guided walk, 

led by National Trust staff, on the Friday evening, 

giving us chance to hear natterjacks, and then a tour 

of the reserve on the Saturday with an informative 

talk on the habitat management that takes place at 

Sandscale Hawes not only for herps but also the 

numerous other nationally scarce species found 

there.  CARG is currently assisting Neil Roberts of 

Liverpool John Moores University to collect field data 

on slow-worms selected body temperature for a 

study he is conducting as part of his MPhil.  

CARG has a committee in place, and is in the process 

of applying for funding and will be launching a 

number of initiatives shortly. Anyone interested in 

becoming a member or getting involved in any of our 

activities should contact Sam Griffin, 016973 23939, 

07903193610) sam@heskethecology.com, or check 

out the website http://groups.google.com/group/

CARG or the facebook group (Cumbria Amphibian 

and Reptile Group (CARG)).  

Sam Griffin 

Oxfordshire SummaryOxfordshire Summary  

Rob DôAyala reports that there is insufficient support 

to formally constitute an ARG in Oxfordshire, but he 

and several colleagues have been active 

nevertheless.  Four ponds were dug at Sutton 

Courtenay in March.  Rod has also been trialling 

Crassula control methods at this site.  Great crested 

newt is present, but its status is threatened by 

sticklebacks.  The new ponds are intended to dry out 

occasionally to provide a breeding sites for the newts 

safe from fish predation.  Rod has also trained MSc 

students from Oxford Brookes University in great 

crested newt survey. 

Adder status in Oxfordshire is poor.  Presence is 

confirmed from only a single site, but Rod is planning 

to survey several other sites to check some reported, 

but unverified, sightings.  

Slow-worm from a Bristol cemetery  
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OriginsOrigins  

The UK Biodiversity Action Plan, published in 1994, 

was created to conserve and enhance biological 
diversity within the UK and to contribute to the 
conservation of global biodiversity, through all 

appropriate mechanisms.  It was produced after the 
UK signed the UN Convention on Biological Diversity 
at the Rio Earth Summit in 1992.  This had the 

objectives of conserving biodiversity, using it 
sustainably and equitably, and required contracting 
parties to develop national strategies, plans or 
programmes for the conservation and sustainable 
use of biological diversity. 

The BAP process drew heavily on partnership 

working. 

Action plans were drawn up by the statutory 
agencies for 391 species and 45 habitats (ópriorityô 

species and habitats).  Species Action Plans (SAPs) 
were intended to maintain or enhance populations 

and their range.  These plans include: 

Objectives  High-level aims of the plan 

Targets   Measureable goals set to measure   

  progress towards objectives 

Actions  Actions needed to achieve objectives 

ReviewReview  

The first full review of the UK BAP was carried out in 
2005 by Lead Partners and Steering Groups for the 

SAPs and Habitat Action Plans (HAPs).  This involved: 

Reporting on progress 

Revision of targets 

Updating priority lists 

The outcomes of the review had a number of key 

changes.  To reflect that biodiversity conservation is 

now the responsibility of devolved administrations, 

targets for each country (England, Wales, Scotland 

and Northern Ireland) (as well as the UK) were 

required. The targets were also structured differently 

and became SMART (specific, measurable, 

achievable, relevant and time specific).  óAchievableô 

raises some questions, as a plan could set targets 

highly likely to be achieved through being 

unambitious.  The HCT (now part of the newly 

formed Amphibian and Reptile Conservation) adopted 

a policy of producing plans with actions required to 

reach a favourable conservation status rather than 

setting low targets which would be, nevertheless, 

easy to achieve. 

The SAP targets need to include range and 

population size categories. However, the Targets 
Review also enabled new types of target to be set, 
allowing the resilience of a species to be included. A 

good example of this is the addition of a viability 
target for great crested newts (Target 4).  Those 
drawing up plans may want to include indicators or 

performance measures.  These are measurable 
features of a plan which, when measured over time, 
can help to assess progress towards achieving 

targets.  They should be easily measurable and 
hence may be of relevance to local BAP practitioners.   

Reviewing the lists of priority species and Reviewing the lists of priority species and 

habitatshabitats  

In 2005, the Biodiversity Reporting and Information 
Group (BRIG) (with input from NGOs) undertook a 
review of the priority species and habitats in 

response to new information and specific 
conservation requirements. 

Publication/Revision of Species Action Publication/Revision of Species Action 

PlansPlans  

Over the last few months The Herpetological 

Conservation Trust produced draft Species Action 

Plans for the ónewô BAP priority species (common 

toad, widespread reptiles [grouped] and smooth 

snake), and revised the plans for the original priority 

species. These are available from the Amphibian and 

Reptile Conservation Trust website www.arc-

Herps included in the original priority listings  

Great crested newt 

Pool frog 

Natterjack toad 

Sand lizard 

Marine turtles (grouped plan) 

Species added to the priority listings  

Common toad 

Viviparous lizard 

Slow-worm 

Grass snake 

Smooth snake 

Adder 

Rough Guide to BAP  
Dorothy Wright and John Baker provide the background to the new herp SAPsDorothy Wright and John Baker provide the background to the new herp SAPs   
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trust.org.  The Species Action Plans will be reviewed 

in March 2010 to allow for any amendments to be 

made and additional actions to be included.  We are 

keen to receive your input to this work, so if you 

have any comments (additions/amendments etc.) 

please contact Dorothy Wright at Amphibian and 

Reptile Conservation (dorothy.wright@arc-trust.org).  

The new plans are divided up into five sections 
dealing with different areas, in much the same 

manner as the original SAPs) 

1. Action Plan/SAP Management 

2. Policy and 
Legislation 

3. Species and 

Habitat 
Management 

4. Advisory and 

Communications 

5. Research and 
Monitoring 

These plans 
include all actions 
required for a 

comprehensive 
conservation 
strategy for each 

species/group.  
The right-hand 

column indicates 
the level at which 
each action 

should be taken (UK, country, regional or local).  
ARGs, working locally, will be most interested in the 
actions labeled with óLô in this column.   The next 

step for Amphibian and Reptile Conservation is to 
produce plans targeted specifically for each level.  
So, in future there will be a framework for different 

levels and sectors (including ARGs).  

Why ARGs Should Engage with the BAP Why ARGs Should Engage with the BAP 

ProcessProcess  

Why bother wading through a lot of paperwork, 

when you would rather be out surveying or 
managing habitat task or just ódoing stuff as you 
used toô?  The brief answer is that Biodiversity Action 

Planning provides the framework within which wildlife 
conservation is done.  If you want to continue to ódo 
the stuff you used toô, then couching it within terms 

of SAPs may help you to achieve your aims.  At the 
very least, working within the parameters of a SAP 
can give greater credibility to your herps 

conservation work and may assist with some funding 
applications.  More importantly, a SAP prioritises 
particular activities that will benefit herps 

conservation. 

SignpostingSignposting  

Within the herp plans there are Signposted Actions, 
in green boxes.  The text in the green boxes contains 

actions identified under a ósignpostingô exercise 
carried out by a species expert group to, among 
other aims, identify priority actions.  Actions within 

the SAPs which relate to signposted actions are 
indicated as such with a green ósign postô tag. 

My Local Biodiversity Partnership My Local Biodiversity Partnership 

Doesnõt Use SAPsDoesnõt Use SAPs  

Among some 
biodiversity 
practitioners 

there is 
move away 
from SAPs, 

probably 
because 
there are 

now so many 
priority 

species that 
it would be 
impractical to 

develop and 
work from 
plans for all 

of them.  
Sometimes 
this attitude 

translates to 
the view that 

managing habitats will take care of species.  Herps, 

however, provide some good examples of species 
that have not only been neglected, but actually 
suffer, under plans focused solely on managing 

habitat.  Guidance given under the England 
Biodiversity Delivery Framework proposes an 

approach that integrates species and habitats, rather 
than excluding species.  The UK Herp SAPs do not 
necessarily have to be translated into local SAPs ï 

but their actions should be included within whatever 
framework is adopted locally.  They provide a focus 
for those specifically interested in herps and they are 

a checklist of actions that should appear in local BAP 
work, either as stand-alone plans, or integrated 
within Habitat Action Plans. 

ARG Engagement with BAPARG Engagement with BAP  

During a workshop at the Herp Workers Meeting 

2009, considering engagement with the BAP process, 
views of participants were used to draw up a list of 
the most important things that ARGs can do to 

participate in the BAP process.  These are given 
below in approximate order of priority assigned by 
the workshops. 

Join/engage  with local biodiversity forum/
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partnership/officer.  

Raise awareness  e.g. talks to schools and youth 
groups, production of advisory literature.  

Act as local advocates  for herps interests 

(ambassadors for herps) including watching briefs on 
projects and processes. 

Measure and report on local status  

Survey and record  and ensure data flow. 

Identify point of contact in the ARG  

Provide local expertise  

Provide targeted training  (e.g. for site managers, 
planners). 

Direct projects  

Assist with delivery of actions  and take 
ownership of specific actions. 

Target local surveys and actions  

Ensure liaison/networking  and community 
involvement. 

Write/review action plans  

Report on the Biodiversity Action Reporting System 

(BARS). 

Provide information re planning issues   e.g. 
records, guidance regarding herps in the planning 

system, integration of herps interests in forward 
planning and planning control.  

Identify significant sites/populations  and 
develop local site selection criteria. 

Further guidanceFurther guidance  

Amphibian and Reptile Conservation will produce a 
guidance note in the future, to provide greater detail 

of recent developments within Biodiversity Action 
Planning. 

ReferencesReferences  

Gavin Measures.  UK Biodiversity Action Plan Targets 
Review ïLead Partners/Agencies.  Natural England. 

UK Biodiversity Partnership Standing Committee 
(2007).  Conserving Biodiversity ï The UK Approach.  
Defra. 

 

The 

battery in the 

Cluson CB2 torch (popular with amphibian surveyors and 

as supplied to several ARGs via funding from the Esmée 

Fairbairn Foundation) is lead-acid (similar in principle to 

the battery in your car).  The battery will work better 

and last longer if cared for properly.  The single factor 

that most reduces battery life is leaving it discharged.  

Over the field season it is fairly easy to develop a routine 

of re-charging after use.  During prolonged periods when 

not in use (possibly most of the year for amphibian 

survey purposes) the battery will discharge gradually.  So, 

Care of CB2  

Torches  

ReRe-- chargeable torch batteries need proper chargeable torch batteries need proper 

carecare ððeven outside the survey seasoneven outside the survey season   

it is important not to leave your survey torch ôon the 

shelfõ from one season to the next ð it should be 

recharged occasionally.   

Although it is sometimes thought that a torch should be 

run prior to recharging, Cluson advises that this is not the 

case for CB2 torches.  All you have to do is fully recharge 

the battery every three to four months.  As the battery 

ages you should recharge more frequently, as often as 

every month in an older battery.  If you have a the 

charger with only the red light to indicate charging in 

progress, then full charge takes about 12 hours. If you 

have one with the red/green light system, then full charge 

is indicated by the green light. 

Torch batteries do not last for ever, so you should be 

prepared to purchase a replacement every five years or 

so.  Replacement batteries (and other spares for CB2 

torches) can be obtained from Envisage Wildcare ð RRP: 

£18.00 + VAT and postage. The distributor for Clulites in 

the Ecology market is Envisage Wildcare, 01793 724848, 

envisage-wildcare.co.uk/index.php 

Cluson has a Workshop Manual for the CB2, which can 

be downloaded from the ARG UK website. 
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Youôve had a life-long interest in reptiles and 

amphibians.  Was there a particular óroad to 

Damascusô event, or was it something that 

developed gradually.   

Iôve been interested for as long as I can remember.  
There are some very early encounters that are 
etched on my memoryðseeing a grass snake cross 
the path in Ruislip Woods in North West London 
where I grew up was one.  I was probably five or six 
at the time.  From when I was seven, I have a clear 
memory of catching a couple of viviparous lizards at 
The Warren in Folkestone where my grandparents 
lived.  My 
interest 
continued as a 
teenager and I 
got involved in 
conservation in 
my mid twenties, 
almost thirty 
years ago. 

Until the recent 

merger between 

The 

Herpetological 

Conservation 

Trust and 

Froglife, youôve 

been a Trustee 

of the 

former.  Has 

there been a particular achievement of The HCT in 

which you take most pride? 

What gives me most pride is our reserves.  Itôs an 
inspiration to see sites like Great Ovens Hill in 
Dorset, Woolmer Forest in Hampshire, or Crooksbury 
Common in Surrey and see how well managed they 
are and to be able to find the animals we are all 
interested in.  Our particular achievement has been 
to never lose sight of the importance of practical, on
-the-ground conservation.    

What do you do for a living?  

My career is in IT and Telecommunications and I 
currently work for a Yorkshire based 
telecommunications company in a sales and 
marketing role focused on our public sector 
customers.   It might sound very different to my role 
as a Trustee but, believe me, there is very little 
difference in the business and interpersonal skills 

required in either 
environment.    

Preparing the 

WILDGuides publication must have made big 

demands on your time.  How long have you been 

working on it and what motivated you to produce the 

guide? 

It was an immense amount of work, in fact it 
surprised me just how much was required.  However 
much knowledge you think you have, if you are 
presenting information for other people thereôs a lot 
of verification to do and a mental shift to put yourself 

in the position of 
the reader.  Lots 
of late nights 
were required to 
avoid it affecting 
my job and, in 
total, it probably 
took a year.  My 
motivation was to 
fill a gap in the 
market - I was 
very keen to end 
up with a 
comprehensive, 
accurate and well 
illustrated guide 
that anybody 
from a child to an 
environmental 
consultant could 

pick up and read.  With WILDGuideôs help I hope Iôve 
come close to that. 

How did you go about locating the photographs used 

in the guide? 

I particularly wanted photographs of typical, UK 
animals as they would look in the wild.  So often you 
see photos of our species that just donôt look right 
and I was keen to avoid that.  I was very, very lucky 
because Fred Holmes, who is an outstanding 
photographer, worked with me from the outset and 
has contributed a huge proportion of the photos.  
There were a lot of other contributors and I used and 
abused my network of contacts who in turn put me in 
touch with others.  So apologies to those whom I 
bombarded with requests, but everybodyôs generosity 
will help the book generate additional funds for the 
Amphibian and Reptile Conservation Trust. 

One thing to consider for field guide photos is that it 
is important to get the complete animal in the shot, 

Interview with Howard Inns  
The author of The author of Britainôs Reptiles and AmphibiansBritainôs Reptiles and Amphibians  and Viceand Vice -- Chair of Chair of 

Amphibian and Reptile Conservation talks about the new WILDGuides Amphibian and Reptile Conservation talks about the new WILDGuides 

publication, the newly formed ARC Trust and the ARGspublication, the newly formed ARC Trust and the ARGs   
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 including the tail, and to get as much of it in focus as 
possible.  So check the AV settings on your camera, 
as this will help you juggle with depth of field, and 
practice using a monopod for a bit of stability in the 
field.    

The wall lizard photographs in the guide were all 

taken by you.  Are you particularly fond of wall 

lizards?   

Iôve no special interest in wall lizards but I was keen 
to get the context right for the images.  The male on 
that page was a óstagedô shot, i.e. the animal was 
caught and placed on a rock and you can see the 
difference between that and the natural shots.     

Iôm actually concerned about the wall lizards on 
Bournemouth Cliffs ï which are alive with them.  
Sand lizard numbers on the Cliffs are down.  More 
work is needed to understand the interactions 
between the two species.  What I do find 
disappointing is that there are clearly herpetologists 
who feel that it is acceptable to break the law by 
deliberately introducing these animals onto sensitive 
sites like the Bournemouth Cliffs.   

You are now Vice-chair of the Trustees of Amphibian 

and Reptile Conservation.  What does this involve? 

The Trustee role is essentially that of financial 
governance, setting strategy and supporting the 
employees who look after the day-to-day 

management and running of the Trust.  Because the 
Amphibian and Reptile Conservation Trust is so new 
ï we are still bringing The HCT and Froglife together 
ï there is a lot to do at the moment.  Trustees meet 
formally three times a year but there are plenty of 
other less formal meetings.  The relationship 
between the Trustees (who are volunteers) and the 
employees is good and I like to think that, on the  
whole, we have a very open and supportive dialogue. 

The HCT has supported the ARGs for some time.  Do 

you think that this will continue under Amphibian and 

Reptile Conservation? 

Absolutely.  For óon the ground conservationô it is 
absolutely critical for the simple reason that thereôs 
so much to do at a local level.  Amphibian and 
Reptile Conservationôs role is to establish best 
practice and provide a single co-ordinated voice but it 
must also support the ARGs in their local initiatives.  
This may be through advice or training but also, 
where possible, through grant aid.  Also weôre always 
keen to hear more from the ARGs about ways we can 
support their work.  

There have been concerns that development of 

Amphibian and Reptile Conservationôs friendship 

scheme (Frog Friends) will take membership away 

from ARGs ï and one fear is that this could spell the 

beginning of the end for ARGs.  Do you have any 

thoughts on this? 

I believe that people join different organisations for 
different reasons.  The impression I get  from the 
many ARG members I know is that they join their 
local ARG because they want to get involved in 
things at a local level.  Our friendship scheme, whilst 
it also offers involvement, complements this by 
providing a broader, national context and will appeal 
to those with a general interest who want to be kept 
informed.  I would also like to think that the modest 
rates charged by both Amphibian and Reptile 
Conservation and the ARGs means that individuals 
can join both.    

What do you see as the main challenges ahead for 

ARC and how do you think the organisation will meet 

them? 

Bringing The HCT and Froglife together is clearly a 
major internal challenge and one we are already 
engaged in.  Weôll meet the challenge by hard work 
and careful decision making.  Externally we need to 
help everybody, particularly ARG members 
understand what we do and what we stand for and 
weôll do that by establishing highly effective 
communications.  The other big challenge we all face 
is to prevent some of our precious widespread 
species, for example the grass snake, viviparous 
lizard and common toad, becoming rarities.  Weôll 
meet that challenge by óon the groundô conservation 
effort using well proven techniques and thatôs a job 
for us all.  

Wall lizard photographs from the  WILDGuide  


